
December 10, 2003

MEMORANDUM TO: Stephen Dembek, Chief, Section 2
Project Directorate IV
Division of Licensing Project Management
Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation

FROM: Bo M. Pham, Project Manager, Section 2 /RA by Brian Benney for/
Project Directorate IV
Division of Licensing Project Management
Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation

SUBJECT: SUMMARY OF MEETING WITH THE ELECTRIC POWER RESEARCH
INSTITUTE (EPRI) AND NUCLEAR ENERGY INSTITUTE (NEI)

On December 4, 2003, the NRC staff conducted a meeting with EPRI and NEI to discuss
EPRI’s project on risk-informed diversity and defense-in-depth (D3) for digital upgrades.  A list
of attendees is attached.  The presentation slides are available in ADAMS under accession
number ML033390238.

EPRI opened the meeting with an overview of industry’s past and current efforts to define
approaches for assessing D3 in digital upgrades (software), then followed with presentations on
the three D3 methods that EPRI currently endorses:  deterministic, probabilistic, and simplified
risk-informed.  The NRC staff had questions on the bases of each proposed approach.

The final presentation discussed the research on assessment of digital system reliability and
the industry’s proposed derivation and adoption of an assessment standard for software. 
Operational experience was mainly drawn from the civil aviation industry and existing European
standards.  The NRC staff expressed several points of concern regarding the almost-sole
reliability on the aviation industry’s data and the modeling of the probability bases.

EPRI closed the presentations with its future plans and schedule to produce generic guidance
documents for the industry on the subject topic.  At this time, a formal review is not yet
requested of the NRC, but draft copies of the documents will be available for NRC staff if
requested. 
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